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Sector & Directorate Appraisal Leads and Appraisal Administrators

There has been some new appointments in the sectoral appraisal leads. Dr Bryan Dawson held the position within Regional Services before handing over to Dr Veronica Leach. Thanks to Bryan for his work and best wishes for his future endeavours. Welcome to Veronica and also to Dr Lucy Carrick who has taken on the lead role for Mental Health Services.

The contact details for your sectoral leads and support teams are:

	North:	   
	Lindsay.Hudman@ggc.scot.nhs.uk
	Admin Support:  Donna.Sharpe@ggc.scot.nhs.uk


	South:	   
	Scott.Muir@ggc.scot.nhs.uk
	Admin Support:  Caitlin.Ramsay2@xggc.scot.nhs.uk


	Clyde:	   
	Liz.James@ggc.scot.nhs.uk
	Admin Support:  Andrew.Gardner@ggc.scot.nhs.uk


	Mental Health:  
	Lucy.Carrick@ggc.scot.nhs.uk
	Admin Support:  Tracey.McKibbens@ggc.scot.nhs.uk



	Women and Children:  
	Philip.Davies@ggc.scot.nhsuk 
	Admin Support:  Lynda.Lawson@ggc.scot.nhs.uk


	Regional:
	Veronica.Leach@ggc.scot.nhs.uk

	Admin Support:  Nichola.Thompson2@ggc.scot.nhs.uk 


	Diagnostics:  
	Alasdair.McCafferty@ggc.scot.nhs.uk 
	Admin Support:  Noreen.Sheerin@ggc.scot.nhs.uk 


	Sandyford

	Rebecca.Metcalfe@ggc.scot.nhs.uk
	Admin Support: Bernadette.Brison@xggc.scot.nhs.uk






Revalidation Phasing

As with all services, the Covid pandemic seriously disrupted the appraisal process for all doctors. As we returned, the phasing timetable that had previously been in place was abandoned. With the large numbers of doctors that require appraisal and revalidation in NHSGGC, it is important that there is coordination of the process across the Board and the appraisal year, this allows us to ensure that everyone who needs it receives an annual appraisal and that we keep on track of appraisal numbers that we are required to report to NES.
Accordingly, we are reintroducing the phasing programme and you may have already received notification of when in the year your appraisal should be completed.

The appraisal year runs from April to March and its phases are as follows:

1.  The year will be split into 3 phases

	April/May/June/July

	August/September/October/November

	December/January/February/March



2. Appraisees and appraisers will be asked to complete their appraisal within a 4 month block, depending upon when their revalidation month falls.

3.  Worked examples:

	[bookmark: OLE_LINK2][bookmark: OLE_LINK1]Dr A has a revalidation month of:
April/May/June/July
	Dr A would require to complete their appraisal in the months of: December, January, February or March

	Dr B has a revalidation month of: 
August/September/October/November
	Dr B would require to complete their appraisal in the months of: April, May, June or July

	Dr C has a revalidation month of: 
December/January/February/March
	Dr C would require to complete their appraisal in the months of: August, September, October or November




It is the appraisee’s responsibility to ensure that they have their annual appraisal. Please contact your appraiser as your phase approaches to ensure it is undertaken in good time.



Supportive Appraisal

Following the return of appraisal and revalidation after the Covid pandemic, the GMC has been keen that appraisal and revalidation process is one that offers support to clinicians and is proportional to their practise. 

NHS Scotland has recently produced new guidance for doctors undergoing appraisal and revalidation as to the volume and quality of evidence that is required to be submitted in each revalidation cycle. The new guidance can be found here: 






Appraisal Completion Before Revalidation

We are keen to submit an affirmation to the GMC for everyone who is due to revalidate. However we are unable to do so if the evidence required is incomplete. As a reminder, everyone scheduled to revalidate is required to have a completed appraisal within the preceding 12 months and provide evidence of having undertaken Multi-Source Feedback and Patient Questionnaire exercises once in the 5-year revalidation cycle. 
The appraisal team meets with the Responsible Officer, Dr Jennifer Armstrong, towards the end of the month preceding the revalidation date to discuss whether each doctor meets GMC requirements for revalidation. Each month there are a number of colleagues who have not met these requirements and we try to work with them and their appraiser to complete their revalidation ahead of their revalidation date. 

This has resulted in some appraisees submitting their evidence at the last minute. Because we are required to have a robust process in place where we check the evidence and triangulate with the sector, this results in an increased workload for administrative staff. 

From January 2023, any doctor completing their revalidation evidence after the monthly meeting where their evidence is discussed with the RO, will no longer be affirmed for revalidation unless their documentation is completed seven days before their revalidation date. In the case of anyone who does not meet these criteria, a deferral of revalidation will be submitted for a period of either four, six or 12 months at the Responsible Officer’s discretion.








Appraisal Training

The appraisal service in NHSGGC cannot function without the support and dedication of our appraisers. Our thanks to each and every one of you that undertake this vital role. We are always in need of keen and enthusiastic colleagues to undertake the role and would encourage anyone that has been in a career grade post for more than three years to consider undertaking appraiser training.  Please discuss this with your Lead Clinician or Clinical Director, the application can be found at http://www.appraisal.nes.scot.nhs.uk/be-an-appraiser.aspx .


Patient Feedback Survey

We are pleased to report that an electronic patient feedback platform has been developed in conjunction with our colleagues at e-Health. This will be undertaken using an electronic and QR code sent out to patients. We are looking for volunteers to trial this process. If you are interested then please contact medical.revalidation@ggc.scot.nhs.uk. Going forward we would hope that the majority of patient feedback will be gathered in this way but there will always be scope for traditional paper forms for those doctors who feel it would be more suitable for their patient group.



Appraisal for Clinical Fellows

All doctors that are not in formal training schemes require to have their revalidation managed by their employing health board. We have a large and ever-growing numbers of clinical fellows who perform an invaluable clinical role across all sector and services. It has long been agreed that annual clinical fellow evaluation shall be undertaken by their named Educational Supervisor and recorded on SOAR. Unfortunately a number of clinical fellows are not having an educational supervisor allocated at the commencement of their posts. Every lead of a department that employs this group of doctors is required to ensure that each one has a named supervisor in place.
Clinical Fellows working at all levels are now able to access the NES Professional Portfolio in order to record their supporting information for appraisal, in addition to completing their SOAR Forms. For information regarding the NES Professional Portfolio, please contact Joanna Cuthbert, Senior Product Manager, NES at: joanna.cuthbert@nes.scot.nhs.uk, or for other questions regarding the Clinical Fellow appraisal process, please contact: medical.revalidation@ggc.scot.nhs.uk



Non-NHS Work

Appraisal should cover the whole scope of a doctor’s practice. Should you undertake any work in a non-NHS setting this must be declared at your appraisal and appraisers should ensure that a note of this and how it relates to CPD undertaken is recorded in the Form 4.



The Medical Appraisal and Revalidation Team 

Deputy Responsible Officer, Dr Chris Deighan, has been appointed the new Medical Director of NHS Lanarkshire. We thank him for his support and guidance to the appraisal and revalidation team since his appointment in August 2021 and wish him every success in his new role. Dr Deighan’s successor as deputy RO will be announced in due course.

The central team at Medical Revalidation can be contacted at medical.revalidation@ggc.scot.nhs.uk and are keen to support you with any queries or assistance required.






Further Information

GGC Staffnet under HR Connect has very useful information on medical appraisal and revalidation. It can be found here:
Medical Revalidation and Appraisal - NHSGGC


Dr Andrew Harvey,
Appraisal Lead, Secondary Care
NHSGGC
December 2022
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PREPARING FOR APPRAISAL FOR REVALIDATION PURPOSES



Updated Guidance for Doctors Undergoing Appraisal 
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1.  KEY RECOMMENDATIONS ARISING FROM THE FINDINGS OF THE SLWG 

1.1 Recommendations in relation to Supporting Information

(i) [bookmark: _Int_nsgP5jEZ]The key consideration in choosing supporting information should be the quality of that information, rather than the volume. The information should however enable adequate reflection, and be sufficient for the Responsible Officer (RO) to make a confident recommendation regarding revalidation, to the GMC.

(ii) [bookmark: _Int_tuW31g4J]GMC recommends that employers should have systems in place to support doctors in providing relevant information such as for complaints and significant incidents. Where information is collected and made available to you by an employer, you should use it.

(iii) Your supporting information must reflect your entire clinical and professional practice.

(iv) If you are in doubt as to whether the supporting information you have collected is sufficient for revalidation purposes, you should discuss and agree this with your appraiser, as early as possible in the 5-year revalidation cycle. Some doctors may find it helpful to agree with the appraiser the scope and volume of the supporting information they will bring over the 5-year cycle, with the proviso that there must be flexibility to amend this, as circumstances change.



1.2 Recommendations in relation to SOAR

(i) It is strongly recommended that all doctors in Scotland use the SOAR platform for the submission of appraisal documents and for arranging appraisal meetings.

(ii) [bookmark: _Int_qj4TlvFL]Any doctor who is unable to use SOAR should have the agreement of their RO. 

1.3 Recommendations in relation to Wellbeing

(i) [bookmark: _Int_R6Co3yZq]Appraisers are required to take a broad wellbeing approach to the appraisal discussion; conducting the appraisal in a supportive manner and recognising any specific circumstances that might pertain to an individual appraisee.

(ii) [bookmark: _Int_DLtuooww]Appraisers are expected to understand and be able to advise or signpost appraisees to where they can obtain appropriate help and support.

(iii) The extent to which any individual appraisee will wish to discuss their wellbeing will vary, and this should be respected and supported by the appraiser.

1.4 Recommendations in relation to Patient Feedback

(i) It is recommended that feedback is obtained from a minimum of 25 patients at least once in every 5-year revalidation cycle. (This is the extant guidance)

(ii) [bookmark: _Int_vZSCwCES][bookmark: _Int_SbMDobJa][bookmark: _Int_NDw0H0WO]The doctor must not be involved in or influence the selection of the patients who are invited to provide feedback in order to ensure anonymity and integrity of the process.(1)

(iii) The doctor must not be involved in the collection of the completed feedback forms to ensure anonymity and integrity of the process.  

(iv) [bookmark: _Int_Hj8xpJ7I]The doctor should avoid being involved in the administrative process of patient feedback wherever possible. This is a matter for the designated body. (1)

(v) [bookmark: _Int_FP92lsC0][bookmark: _Int_yqFCToQj]Where organisations already have IT systems in place specifically for the purpose of obtaining independent patient feedback regarding a doctor, it would be appropriate to use this information for revalidation purposes.  

Footnote

[bookmark: _Int_9IgydXJR](1)  This may prove challenging for GP’s employed on a locum and sessional basis.  In these circumstances doctors should make every reasonable effort to comply with guidance. 

2.  PURPOSE

[bookmark: _Int_7e15ZtJ2][bookmark: _Int_tdbDzA5r][bookmark: _Int_bERoVd1c]2.1 This guidance has been issued to aid doctors in their preparation for appraisal. It should be read in conjunction with previous guidance, Medical Appraisal Guidance Scotland, Dec 2021. MAGS.pdf (scot.nhs.uk) which will provide further detail and references. 

3.  BACKGROUND

3.1 Revalidation was introduced in the UK in December 2012 with the stated purpose of reassuring patients and employers that doctors are “up to date and fit to practice”.

[bookmark: _Int_imUXvsep][bookmark: _Int_ReTD1qcR]3.2 Under current legislation, every 5 years, the RO is responsible for making a recommendation to the GMC regarding a doctor’s suitability for licence renewal. This is based on the satisfactory completion of annual appraisals undertaken in the workplace and any other governance information available to the RO. 

[bookmark: _Int_hPZU6ZdC]3.3 The RO is also responsible for ensuring that a robust appraisal system is in place within the organisation and that the appraisers who conduct appraisals for revalidation purposes have been adequately trained. A key element of appraisal is that it should enable doctors to reflect on how they can improve their practice and how they interact with patients and colleagues.  

4.  WHY IS THIS SUPPLEMENTARY GUIDANCE BEING ISSUED?

[bookmark: _Int_hUGFeKoT][bookmark: _Int_Qud57Hp5]4.1 It is almost 10 years since the legislation for revalidation was implemented and the process for appraisal in Scotland was developed. It is timely therefore to review the structure and content of appraisal to ensure that it remains fit for purpose, particularly since it informs revalidation recommendations.

[bookmark: _Int_E9iHINyu][bookmark: _Int_JU7z4rez][bookmark: _Int_mU3h6TNl]4.2 In 2020, in response to the Covid-19 pandemic, the GMC paused revalidation to reduce any administration burden that appraisal may place on doctors. When the process recommenced in August 2021, it was agreed that there should be increased flexibility regarding the type and volume of supporting information that doctors were required to submit for appraisal. 

[bookmark: _Int_5vlHAfyN]4.3. Given these changes, and in response to the requests for clarity from stakeholders, the Revalidation Delivery Board Scotland (RDBS) convened a Short Life Working Group (SLWG) that was tasked as follows: 

· [bookmark: _Int_RJ3WwkRB][bookmark: _Int_Kxyy9r11]To undertake a review of the supporting information that doctors are required to collect and provide for appraisal during each 5-year period.

· [bookmark: _Int_OJKCZkiP]To consider how the process may be modified to ensure that the administrative burden for the appraiser and the appraisee is proportionate.

· [bookmark: _Int_eU4XybMA]To ensure that the appraisal process is consistent for all doctors giving due consideration to the wide variation in clinical practice.

· To recognise that under the current legislation the judgement as to whether the supporting information provided by the doctor is sufficient for revalidation purposes lies with the RO. 

5.  SLWG (SHORT LIFE WORKING GROUP)

5.1 The SLWG (hereafter referred to as the Group) was chaired by a Scottish Government Senior Medical Professional Adviser and consisted of representatives from key stakeholder groups. (See Annex)

[bookmark: _Int_HsR7RUgC][bookmark: _Int_fwEcJach]5.2 Members of the Group were invited to raise on behalf of their stakeholder constituents, issues related to the current appraisal process. These were discussed and a consensus view was agreed regarding the recommendations outlined below. The discussion focused on four broad areas: supporting information for appraisal, the SOAR IT system, the wellbeing component of appraisal and obtaining patient feedback. 

6.  SUPPORTING INFORMATION

6.1 It is a requirement for revalidation purposes that doctors collect items of supporting information to show that they are “up to date and fit to practice” and that they reflect on this information at their annual appraisal. The 6 broad categories under which this information should be collected are outlined in the GMC guidance Supporting information for appraisal and revalidation - GMC (gmc-uk.org) 

· Continuing professional development - Annual

· Quality improvement activity – Once in every 5-year cycle

· [bookmark: _Int_QkKJdAQs]Significant events or serious incidents – Annual

· [bookmark: _Int_pRvesRjg]Feedback from patients or those you provide medical services to – Once in every 5-year cycle

· Feedback from colleagues – Once in every 5-year cycle

· Compliments and complaints - Annual 

[bookmark: _Int_zEV2vVeO]These are the only 6 components of supporting information that are essential for GMC to make a revalidation decision. 

[bookmark: _Int_NgCSiHNi]6.2 The Group recognised that despite this guidance there is considerable variation in the volume of supporting information provided by doctors at appraisal. This occurs both within and between clinical disciplines. The Group sought to understand why this variation occurred and concluded that the causes were multifactorial given the variation in clinical practice and professional roles undertaken by doctors, both within and between disciplines. 

[bookmark: _Int_IobpfPWf][bookmark: _Int_OzkEbLKh][bookmark: _Int_W9r9H9W4][bookmark: _Int_6pNlHktB]6.3 The Group identified that an important cause of variation arises from the advice provided about appraisal and revalidation by the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges, individual colleges and specialty specific organisations for doctors working in different specialties. This advice is designed to translate the GMC high level requirements into a specialty specific context. These bodies have developed extensive lists of options for this purpose. Individual doctors in turn, must choose the most appropriate items to present at appraisal from these lists. Colleges also vary regarding their recommendations for CPD.

6.4 The Group concluded that these lists of options were necessary to offer flexibility and to reflect variation in clinical practice, professional roles and the specific circumstances of an individual doctor.

[bookmark: _Int_gmHgxUKQ]6.5 It is inevitably a judgement, and the solution lies in supporting the doctor to make choices that allow appropriate reflection at appraisal.   The emphasis should be on quality and not quantity of supporting information.   

[bookmark: _Int_Mf56jGsw][bookmark: _Int_ujuv8Jjr][bookmark: _Int_oUnjeWyO][bookmark: _Int_WlaWBUW3]6.6 Doctors must also provide supporting evidence from all their clinical practice and any other relevant professional work that they undertake. This is known as "whole practice appraisal".

6.7 Doctors do not need to submit every available piece of evidence for each type of supporting information.  They should choose clear examples that help them reflect and identify areas for improvement.  

Recommendations in relation to Supporting Information

(i) The key consideration in choosing supporting information should be the quality of that information, rather than the volume. The information should however enable adequate reflection, and be sufficient for the Responsible Officer (RO) to make a confident recommendation regarding revalidation, to the GMC.

(ii) GMC recommends that employers should have systems in place to support doctors in providing relevant information such as for complaints and significant incidents. Where information is collected and made available to you by an employer, you should use it.

(iii) Your supporting information must reflect your entire clinical and professional practice.

(iv) If you are in doubt as to whether the supporting information you have collected is sufficient for revalidation purposes, you should discuss and agree this with your appraiser, as early as possible in the 5-year revalidation cycle. Some doctors may find it helpful to agree with the appraiser the scope and volume of the supporting information they will bring over the 5-year cycle, with the proviso that there must be flexibility to amend this, as circumstances change.



7.  SOAR (SCOTTISH ONLINE APPRAISAL RESOURCE)

7.1 SOAR is an excellent resource, fulfilling several functions:

· It enables appraisal interviews to be arranged and tracked. 

· It enables doctors to keep important documents in one secure place. 

· It allows appraisers access to electronic information before appraisals and for appraisers to have continuity of information over the revalidation cycle. 

· Compared to paper-based systems it is secure. 

[bookmark: _Int_bEVhTizk]7.2 SOAR last underwent significant redevelopment in 2015. The Group were told that there are areas of the SOAR system that could be improved/modernised. These include aspects of security, ease of use and aspects of the layout that follows good medical practice. 

[bookmark: _Int_5aMWonnE][bookmark: _Int_0rI8v5ym]7.3 A review has been instructed to establish how well SOAR supports medical appraisal and what options there are for improvement/development. This is due to report towards the end of 2022. 

7.4 It should be noted that for governance, security and administrative reasons ROs may require that NHS employees use SOAR.

Recommendations in relation to SOAR

(i) It is strongly recommended that all doctors in Scotland use the SOAR platform for the submission of appraisal documents and for arranging appraisal meetings.

(ii) Any doctor who is unable to use SOAR should have the agreement of their RO. 

8.  DISCUSSING WELLBEING DURING AN APPRAISAL 

[bookmark: _Int_G3cpcKhF][bookmark: _Int_QqM6O03C]8.1 Appraisal is a forum for facilitated self-reflection and an opportunity to plan professional development. The importance of this was highlighted during the pandemic when many doctors reported that their appraisal was the only time that any supportive discussion about wellbeing took place.

[bookmark: _Int_pip64D1P][bookmark: _Int_fdv4DtEW]8.2 Appraisers have therefore been encouraged to continue to start an appraisal with a generic question regarding the well-being of an appraisee. Whilst many doctors will find this helpful and supportive, some may not wish to engage in such a discussion. 

[bookmark: _Int_57PLTQnm][bookmark: _Int_gbF3S9Sp][bookmark: _Int_p9VT0UVJ]8.3 Doctors are not required to engage in a well-being discussion if they do not wish to do so. It should be noted however, that there remains a requirement within the GMC guidance for the appraiser to confidentially explore any matters that might adversely affect patient safety, such as a significant health issue.

8.4 New and refresher appraiser training courses provided by NHS Education for Scotland (NES) include instruction in taking a wellbeing approach to the appraisal conversation. There are however limitations to the role of the appraiser in relation to the wellbeing discussion, as outlined below:

· [bookmark: _Int_bTfaRnQT]Appraisers facilitate the reflection of a doctor on their work situation and what that means for the care they provide to patients and for their personal and professional development. The safety of both the doctor and the patients are paramount.

· [bookmark: _Int_N81BejFs][bookmark: _Int_GLuBm00f][bookmark: _Int_8NuRhK4p]An appraiser should not provide any therapeutic intervention or counselling in relation to health, or any other serious matter identified during an appraisal even if they have the appropriate skills.

· [bookmark: _Int_m07dTUh8][bookmark: _Int_wkcW3DM5][bookmark: _Int_XMtQgGdF]The guidance remains that appraisers are required to escalate any serious matter that emerges during an appraisal to an appraisal lead or responsible officer.

  Recommendations in relation to Wellbeing

(i) Appraisers are required to take a broad wellbeing approach to the appraisal discussion; conducting the appraisal in a supportive manner and recognising any specific circumstances that might pertain to an individual appraisee.

(ii) Appraisers are expected to understand and be able to advise or signpost appraisees to where they can obtain appropriate help and support.

(iii) The extent to which any individual appraisee will wish to discuss their wellbeing will vary, and this should be respected and supported by the appraiser.





9. PATIENT FEEDBACK

[bookmark: _Int_lENvlAr6]9.1 It is an important core requirement for revalidation purposes that doctors obtain and reflect upon feedback from patients.  The GMC are clear that patient feedback remains a key element of revalidation that enables the doctor to better reflect on their practice.  Further detail is available at GMC Guidance on Developing & Implementing Formal Patient Feedback Tools for Revalidation.pdf

9.2 There will be a group of doctors for whom patient feedback is not applicable, because they do not have direct clinical contact with patients. This should be discussed and agreed with the appraiser.

[bookmark: _Int_ERaDhmwG][bookmark: _Int_plI8DMxt][bookmark: _Int_BoNcZ6QS]9.3 There is broad agreement that in due course robust patient feedback processes will necessitate the development and implementation of appropriate IT systems. These are currently being explored and developed across the UK, but will not be in place for some time. As clinical services return to normal (or near normal) working, the Group recommend that as a minimum, doctors revert to the processes and systems that were available to them before the pandemic.  

Recommendations in relation to Patient Feedback

(i) It is recommended that feedback is obtained from a minimum of 25 patients at least once in every 5-year revalidation cycle. (This is the extant guidance)

(ii) The doctor must not be involved in or influence the selection of the patients who are invited to provide feedback in order to ensure anonymity and integrity of the process.(1)

(iii) The doctor must not be involved in the collection of the completed feedback forms to ensure anonymity and integrity of the process.  

(iv) The doctor should avoid being involved in the administrative process of patient feedback wherever possible. This is a matter for the designated body. (1)

(v) Where organisations already have IT systems in place specifically for the purpose of obtaining independent patient feedback regarding a doctor, it would be appropriate to use this information for revalidation purposes.  

Footnote

(1)  This may prove challenging for GP’s employed on a locum and sessional basis.  In these circumstances doctors should make every reasonable effort to comply with guidance. 





























ANNEX  



SLWG Members



Chair, Senior Medical Adviser, Scottish Government

· Professor Ian G Finlay CBE



BMA (British Medical Association

· Dr Lewis Morrison

· Dr Patricia Moultrie



NES (NHS Education for Scotland)

· Professor Amjad Khan

· Dr Christiane Shrimpton

· Mr William Liu



Scottish Academy of Medial Royal Colleges

· Dr Miles Mack

· Professor Andy Elder



GMC

· Mr Blake Dobson

· Mr Willie Paxton



RO Network in Scotland

· Dr Frank O’Kelly

· Dr Chris McKenna



SAMD (Scottish Association of Medical Directors)

· Dr Caroline Whitworth



Independent Hospitals

· Ms Alison Smith



Chair of Working Group who produced Medical Appraisal Guide for Scotland, Dec ‘21

· Dr Alison Graham
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